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Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
M I N U T E S

Sunday, October 17, 2004
2:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m.

1525 Euclid Street
Santa Monica, California

	Members Present:
Tom Archibald, Laura Avery, Vince Bernard, Harry Brown-Hiegel, Romeo Coleman, Gene Etheridge, Armando Garcia, Mary Hillebrecht, Phil McGrath, Polly Ward, Alex Weiser

	Members Excused:
Tim Monahan, Bob Polito, Gail Zannon

	Members Absent:
David Avila, Scott Beylik

	Also Present:
Howell Tumlin, Stacy Brown, Anne Epstein, 


Item 1.
Call To Order

Laura Avery called the regular meeting of the Southland Farmers’ Market Association Board of Directors to order at 2:10 p.m. in the Community Room at 1525 Euclid Street, Santa Monica, California.

Item 2.
Roll Call

Howell conducted a roll call of the Southland Board members. A quorum was present.

Item 3.
Approval of Agenda

The agenda was presented.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE the agenda as submitted.

Item 4.
Committee Reports

A. Executive Committee reported that it met on August 16, 2004.  The Committee authorized the Executive Director to file the necessary papers to create a new 501(c)(3) nonprofit corporation to be called the California Food and Farm Alliance.  The Committee approved an expenditure reduction plan proposed by staff to adjust expenses in light of recent declines in revenues. The Committee also approved a recommendation by the Membership Committee to create eight new non-voting memberships in Southland.  

B. Finance Committee reported that it meet on October 12, 2004 and reviewed the proposed 2005 Southland Budget.  The Committee recommended that the Board of Directors approve the budget as presented by staff.

C. Membership Committee reported that it met on August 2, 2004 and reviewed a proposal to create eight new non-voting categories of membership in Southland.  The Committee recommended that the Board approve the Committee’s recommendations as presented.

Item 5.
Executive Director’s Report

Howell reported that the Association’s revenues have declined this year.  As a result, staff proposed to the Executive Committee a cost reduction plan for the Association.  The plan called for substantial reductions in expenditures, including not renewing the lease on the Association office space at 10951 Pico Blvd, reducing salaries by 20% for the remainder of the year, reducing healthcare benefits, and cutting back dramatically in general overhead expenses.  Howell and Stacy are currently operating out of their offices in their individual homes.

A good deal of progress has been made on the three major projects that will be the foundation for a new Southland Association.  We have filed papers for a new 501(c)(3) nonprofit foundation and the Secretary of State approved of the filing in August.  The Board will decide on a non-voting membership proposal that is on today’s agenda.  And the staff has been in conversation with locations in Brentwood, Inglewood and Pico Rivera about starting new markets in their communities.  

The controversy with the Westwood Farmers’ Market has not yet ended.  Westwood has not paid the fees it owes Southland.  Howell reported that he has explored the options for collecting these fees and decided that the most promising option is to final one last small claims court action against the market.  

The Studio City Farmers’ Market is presently withholding its funds because they allege that they overpaid fees for several years.  Howell has been frustrated with the Board of the Studio City Farmers’ Market because they are unwilling to meet or discuss this matter.  Consequently, the Association will ask the courts in intercede on our behalf.   

Item 6. Staff Reports

a. Studio City Farmers’ Market Update – the Board of the Studio City Farmers’ Market have refused to pay membership fees since June 2004.  They are not responding to our requests for information about the alleged overpayments to Southland for crafters.  Howell has been in touch with the Studio City Chamber of Commerce which operates the market.  Small claims court cases have been filed and will be served on the market operator this week.  We are hopeful of resolving this matter without the court’s assistance, but will ask the court to intercede if necessary.

b. Third Quarter Financial Report – Howell handed out the third quarter financial report at the meeting.  The report discloses the unexpected reduction this year.  The Association has had to reduce expenses to be able to operate within revenue projections for the year.

c. Buy California Campaign Grant Report – Howell reported that the grant was completed successfully on August 30, 2004.  Thirteen promotional projects for certified farmers’ markets were funded by Southland with sub-grants.  The projects assisted specialty crop growers in Los Angeles County certified farmers’ markets. Most of the sub-grant recipients did a good job of accomplishing their objectives in the timeframe of the grant.  A couple of recipients ran into such problems that the projects had to be scaled back or revised.  Nonetheless, the projects demonstrated how much can be accomplished with matching funds and imagination.      

d. “The Connection” – A Southland Membership Benefit Program – Staff proposed creating a new membership benefit that would be particularly attractive to the non-voting members.  The benefit would be access to a searchable, on-line directory of California growers and markets. Only Southland members would have access to this benefit.  The Connection would allow member farmers to search an on-line directory of certified farmers markets to find our about new markets and the needs of existing markets; it would allow member farmers’ markets access to a database of farmers to learn what products the growers have and who is interested and available for another market; and it would allow member consumers, chefs, brokers, and other organizations access to a database of growers and markets where they buy or sell their services. This project would require a grant to fund its launch.  If the Board supports this program, staff asks for the authority to seek a grant to create the program. There was lengthy and lively discussion about this proposal.  Several Board members questioned whether or not these directories would unintentionally assist unwanted competitors.  There was a major concern that the program should not help the insincere market operator to do more mischief.  Staff assured the Board that member markets would have to agree to abide by the Southland Code of Ethics.  Board members were also concerned about the cost of such an ambitious program.

Other Board members saw the marketing opportunity that this program would offer to growers to sell their products.  Consumers would be able to search on-line in their areas for farms, farm tours, pick-you-own opportunities, and mail order opportunities.  Growers could advertise their latest products and would be able to stay in formed about the needs of new and existing markets.  In general, the Board viewed the proposal as likely to be of greater benefit to growers and the Association than a risk to the industry. 

After much discussion, A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to AUTHORIZE staff to seek to develop the Connection information program with the understanding that the startup expenses would have to be funded by a grant.

7. New Business

a. 2005 Association Budget – The Finance Committee recommended that the Board of Directors approve the proposed 2004 Association budget as presented.  Howell reviewed the assumptions that went into the budget’s development.  The 2005 budget conservatively assumes that the Association must operate next year on revenues from existing member markets while transitioning to new revenue resources.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE the 2005 Association Budget as submitted.

b. Associate Membership Program – The Membership and Executive Committees propose that the Board approve the creation of eight new categories of non-voting membership in Southland.  If approved, consumers, non-Southland markets, chefs, food vendors, etc. will have the opportunity to join Southland and support our mission.  The Board discussed the fees and range of memberships that would be allowed under the proposal.   A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to add a ninth category on non-voting membership for brokers and distributors at an annual rate of $250. 

A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE nine new categories of associate or non-voting membership in Southland.

c. Southland-Santa Monica Audit Program – Laura and Howell co-created an audit program for the Santa Monica markets to ensure growers are complying with producer requirements.  The audit program would require the involvement of Southland staff and support for its objectives. A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to ENDORCE the Southland-Santa Monica Audit Program as proposed.

d. California Food and Farm Alliance – The Executive Committee approved the filing of the necessary papers to create a 501(c)(3) nonprofit foundation to support the mission of Southland.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE the creation of the California Food and Farm Alliance and to pay the necessary costs for its inception.

e. Amendment to the Southland Personnel Policies – Staff recommended amending the Southland personnel policies with regard to vacation accrual to raise the limit on regular staff member’s vacation accrual from that which would be earned in eighteen months to that which would be earned in thirty-six months of employment.   A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE the amendment of the Southland personnel policies as proposed.

f. Discussion with Harry Brown-Hiegel regarding his meeting with CDFA Secretary Kawamura – The Board had a lengthy discussion about the issues that they hope Harry will raise with the Secretary at his meeting on Wednesday, October 20, 2004. The recommendations ranged from processed foods to limitations on non-agricultural product sales at certified farmers’ markets.  The Board is proud that Harry has been elected to serve as President of the Certified Farmers’ Market Advisory Committee this year.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:10 PM.
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